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TOWN OF VALDESE 
ANNUAL COUNCIL/DEPARTMENT HEAD BUDGET RETREAT 
TUESDAY, MARCH 23, 2021 
 
The Valdese Town Council met on Tuesday, March 23, 2021, 9:00 a.m., for the Annual Budget Retreat, Old Rock School, 
Waldensian Room, 400 Main Street West, Valdese, North Carolina.  The following members were present: Mayor John 
F. “Chip” Black, Jr., Councilwoman Frances Hildebran, Councilman Keith Ogle, Councilwoman Susan Stevenson, 
Councilman J. Andrew Thompson, and Councilman Roy Sweezy. Also present: Town Manager Seth Eckard, Deputy 
Town Clerk Jessica Lail, and all Department Heads. 
 
Absent:  None 
 
A quorum was present.   
 
CALL TO ORDER At 9:00 a.m., Mayor Black opened the meeting and welcomed everyone.   
 
APPROVED RESOLUTION OPPOSING SENATE BILL 288 Mayor Black presented the following Resolution: 
 

RESOLUTION OPPOSING SENATE BILL 288 

WHEREAS, the Town of Valdese has become aware, through telephone contacts from individuals not in the 
legislature, that a “local bill”, designated Senate Bill 288, has been filed in the North Carolina General Assembly by 
Senator Warren Daniel, who represents all of Burke County; and  

WHEREAS, Senate Bill 288 would amend the Charter of the Town of Valdese and the Charters of most other 
municipalities in Burke County, and it would amend the statutory authority of the Burke County Board of Education, by 
moving local elections of those municipalities and elections for the Burke County Board of Education from odd-
numbered years to even-numbered years, beginning in 2024; and 

WHEREAS, neither before nor after filing the bill has Senator Daniel contacted any elected officials of the 
Town of Valdese to seek their opinions or input about the bill; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Council is not aware of any public outcry or demand for a change in local election dates, 
whether through open meeting comments, correspondence, newspaper or radio reports, social media platforms or 
otherwise; and 

WHEREAS, for reasons unknown to the Town Council, Senate Bill 288 does not apply to two other 
municipalities—Longview and Rhodhiss—both of which are located partly in Burke County, so that if this bill should 
become law, the Burke County Board of Elections would still be required to conduct elections in those two towns 
during odd-numbered years; and  

WHEREAS, although Sen. Daniel represents a district that includes not only Burke County, but also Avery and 
Caldwell Counties, no bill has been filed to change the election schedule in any towns in those other two counties; and 

WHEREAS, elections for the Town Council have been held during odd-numbered years for at least 40 years, 
and there have been no problems related to the conduct of those elections resulting from those elections having been 
held in odd-numbered years; and 

 WHEREAS, if non-partisan local elections were moved to even-numbered years, the inevitable result would be 
for the candidates for local offices to become overshadowed by partisan State and Federal election contests; and  

 WHEREAS, if local elections were moved to even-numbered years, candidates for those offices would face 
significantly higher costs when purchasing advertising and materials to support their campaigns because of the much 
greater demand for advertising and materials generated by the many better funded candidates for State and Federal 
offices; and 

 WHEREAS, the Town Council recognizes that it is already difficult to persuade qualified and capable people to 
run for local office, and the Town Council is concerned that moving Town elections to even-numbered years, 
concurrent with partisan State and Federal elections, would tend to discourage citizens from running for Town offices; 
and 
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 WHEREAS, those individuals elected to Town offices in 2019 and 2021 were elected to 4-year terms of office; 
and 

WHEREAS, Senate Bill 288 would automatically extend the terms of those elected officials for one year in 
order to move to even-numbered year elections, so that the voters of the Town of Valdese would be forced to accept 
that those elected officials would serve terms longer than the people voted for; and  

WHEREAS, the members of the Town Council believe that no local bill that directly and significantly changes 
the Town of Valdese’s municipal elections should be adopted unless and until that bill gains support from this elected 
body; and  

WHEREAS, this Town Council has never formally discussed moving the Town of Valdese’s elections to even-
numbered years, and the Town of Valdese has not requested such a move; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Council desires that the Town of Valdese’s elections remain in odd-numbered years, 
and that the terms of elected officials currently serving remain at the four years to which those officials were elected. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, for the reasons stated above, the Town Council of the Town of Valdese in the strongest 
terms opposes Senate Bill 288 and urges the General Assembly to reject this bill. 

 Adopted, this ___day of March, 2021. 

                               /s/ John F. Black, Jr., Mayor 

ATTEST:  

/s/ Town Clerk 

Councilwoman Hildebran expressed her disappointment with not being informed about this from Senator Daniel and 
being rushed through.  Mayor Black shared the process of when a local bill is introduced and explained that if Senator 
Daniel can get Representative Hugh Blackwell to support it, it will pass.  
 
Councilwoman Hildebran made a motion to approve the aforementioned resolution, seconded by Councilman Ogle. The 
vote was unanimous.  
 
FINANCE DEPARTMENT Finance Director Bo Weichel provided an overview of the Town’s fund balance, major 
revenues and projections, debt services, and budget challenges. Mr. Weichel shared that the total fund balance for last 
year was $4,528,437 and reminded Council that this is the committed fund balance.  The unassigned fund balance was 
in the amount of $3,524,437, with a 73% fund balance percentage.  Mr. Weichel feels that this is a healthy percentage 
and thanked everyone for their hard work.  Mr. Weichel shared impacts for the New Year and explained one effect: the 
USDA annual reserve increase from $16,112 to $137,459. Mr. Weichel explained that we received unplanned revenues 
from COVID-19 funds and will see a decrease in revenues from the low numbers of Recreation Department memberships 
and canceled events due to COVID-19.  Mr. Weichel shared that on the Water & Sewer side, the unrestricted balance 
was $1,265,793 with 24% of expenditures and stated that we would need to keep an eye on percentages since it was a 
decrease from the prior year. Mr. Weichel went over the major revenue sources, and there was a brief discussion on the 
Recreation Membership numbers due to COVID-19.  The general fund’s operating debt ratio is 4.33%, and in the utility 
fund, debt is 7.83%. Mr. Weichel identified challenges for the upcoming year, with one being the increase of the Town 
portion of retirement moving from 10.23% to 11.43% that is state-mandated.   Mr. Weichel ended the presentation by 
sharing the proposed ten-year Capital Improvement Plan.  
 



March 23, 2021, MB#31 

597 
 

   

   

  

  



March 23, 2021, MB#31 

598 
 

 

 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT Police Chief Jack Moss shared Police Department accomplishments for FY 20-21 and identified 
objectives for FY 2021-2022. Chief Moss shared with Council the idea of a new position in the Police Department.  This 
new position would be a pro-active Code Enforcement/Animal Control Officer.  Chief Moss feels that 70% of the position 
would go towards Code Enforcement and 30% would go towards Animal Control.  Town Manager Seth Eckard explained 
to Council that we are two months away from renewing our Code Enforcement contract with the WPCOG, which would 
be a good time to transition.  Mr. Eckard recommends not renewing the WPCOG Code Enforcement and the Planning 
Technical Assistance contract.  That money would go towards the salary for the full-time new position.  Mr. Eckard 
identified the pros for making this change.  Mr. Eckard would like to open this position up to a non-sworn or a sworn 
officer.  Chief Moss prefers a sworn officer.  Councilman Ogle suggests hiring a full-time Code Enforcement officer 
without Animal Control, at first, which reports to the Planning Department.  Finance Director Bo Weichel shared that we 
do not have a second vehicle in the budget to support a Code Enforcement position and Animal Control separately.  
Councilwoman Hildebran asked how taking the WPCOG Technical Assistants away from the Planning Department would 
affect the service.  Planning Director Larry Johnson explained that we have always had a relationship with WPCOG and 
feels a need for Code Enforcement and supports taking away the Technical Assistance contract.   
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PLANNING DEPARTMENT Planning Director Larry Johnson provided an overview of zoning permits, housing 
development updates, and items the Planning Board is currently working on.  Mr. Johnson shared that he is currently 
working on a major recodification of Chapter 160D (Planning and Development), due by July 1, 2021.  This is a 
requirement from the General Assembly.   
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FIRE DEPARTMENT Fire Chief Greg Stafford shared departmental accomplishments, including acquiring a fire 
prevention replacement vehicle and the Junior Firefighter Program.  There are currently four juniors between the ages 
14-18 years old.  Chief Stafford also provided an overview of calls and activities throughout FY 20-21 at the Fire 
Department.  Chief Stafford discussed upcoming purchases for FY 21-22, including rescue equipment and a thermal 
imaging camera.  Chief Stafford informed Council of all the existing programs the Fire Department is involved in. 
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Councilwoman Hildebran thanked Chief Stafford on the great job he has done with taking over the role of Chief. 
 
PARKS & RECREATION Parks and Recreation Director Doug Knight shared an overview of the revenues going back 
to FY15-16.  Mr. Knight shared that the Recreation Department is above the national average.   Mr. Knight explained 
that COVID-19 has affected revenues and feels encouraged that it will get better as the Governor opens up the state.  
Mr. Knight is hopeful that he will be able to open up the pool bubble this year.  Mr. Knight shared budget highlights and 
CIP projects for FY21-22, including updating the gymnasium, resurfacing tennis courts, and replacing some pool 
equipment.  Mr. Knight shared an idea of closing the Community Center on Sundays, except for scheduled pool parties.  
Council encouraged the Recreations communication to the public on all changes.  Mr. Knight would like to increase the 
hourly rate for lifeguards to be more competitive, and the Council agreed due to their responsibilities.  Mr. Knight ended 
with a brief discussion on the Lakeside Park progress.  
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LUNCH At 12:15 pm, Mayor Black invited everyone to enjoy lunch by JD’s Smokehouse.  At 1:10 p.m., Mayor Black 
called the meeting back to order. 
 
COMMUNITY AFFAIRS Community Affairs Director Morrissa Angi shared all the promotions, magazines, and guides 
created to promote Valdese.  Ms. Angi shared the annual statistics showing a decline in events, visitors, and Old Rock 
School attendees due to COVID-19.   Ms. Angi shared all the different virtual events and activities different this year due 
to the pandemic.  Ms. Angi informed Council of the many projects and renovations that Community Affairs completed 
this year. Ms. Angi updated Council on Community Affairs CIP for the next three years.  Ms. Angi finished her 
presentation by announcing that the Old Rock School will celebrate its 100th birthday in 2022-2023 and is already in the 
planning stages for special events in 2023. Ms. Angi shared an idea of creating a front lawn at the Old Rock School for 
future events.  There was a brief discussion on financial support for the Old Colony Players, which will be discussed 
more in the future.  
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UTILITY DEPARTMENTS Public Services Director Greg Padgett provided a presentation on recent accomplishments 
and challenges at the Wastewater and Water Treatment Plants.  Mr. Padgett identified various projects that have been 
completed. Mr. Padgett recapped the Watersmart project and wants to see an increase in users’ number with the online 
app that will show usage. Currently, there are only 200 users.  Mr. Padgett will propose in the future that we drop the 
app if it does not increase.  Mayor Black shared that he has had several people ask how to locate the online link.  Mayor 
Black encouraged staff to make it easier to find.  Mr. Padgett explained that our industry revenue would be down this 
year. 
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CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PLAN WATER & SEWER RATE STUDY R.J. Mozeley with McGill Associates provided 
updates on recent accomplishments, current projects, upcoming projects and presented the Water and Sewer Utility 
Fund Capital Improvement Plan. Mr. Mozeley recapped the twelve projects that the Town was awarded funding. Mr. 
Mozeley explained to Council that the CIP list items are either for a regulatory requirement, viability as if the equipment 
will stay running, efficiency, and is their growth needing to expand.  These are the four categories that everything on the 
CIP list has to fit in. Mr. Mozeley discussed a few highlights over the next ten years.  
 
Dale Schepers with McGill Associates provided an overview of the Water and Sewer Utility Fund Summary Financial 
Analysis and Funding Awards Summary.  Mr. Schepers noted a graph that shows projected debt services and cash 
financed CIP over the next several years, and the amounts continue to climb.  Mr. Schepers explained that an increase 
in water and sewer rates would need to occur.  Mayor Black asked what kind of impact COVID-19 will have with the 
revenues being down.  Mr. Scheper reminded Council that the numbers are made on assumptions and adjustments 
would be made in the 10-year plan.  
 
Mr. Mozeley shared the current and proposed water and sewer rates based on the projected numbers.  Mr. Mozeley 
noted that residential and commercial rates compared are off.  It is not intended for commercial to pay the same as 
residential.  Mr. Mozeley shared that we need a 4% revenue growth for water and is recommending a 3% residential 
increase and an 8% increase for commercial and industrial increase for this coming year. The sewer increase would be 
4% across the board.  
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PUBLIC WORKS Public Services Director Greg Padgett informed Council that Public Works’ upcoming equipment 
needed would be a leaf machine and dump truck.  Mr. Padgett shared the schedule change of leaf and brush pickup 
and has possible ideas for the future.  Mr. Padgett went over the calls that Animal Control had this FY and shared with 
Council that he is comfortable with Animal Control possibly moving to the Police Department.  The Animal Control 
employee would be used in all areas of the department.  Mr. Padgett went over the FY20-21 street paving completed 
projects and shared the Public Works repaired 110 potholes and 40 patch cuts.  Mr. Padgett recommended going forward 
to look at the existing water and sewer lines before paving another street to make sure there is not an aged line that 
needs to be replaced. Mr. Padgett is also recommending a fee increase for burial plots at the cemetery.  In comparison 
to others in the area, Valdese is low.  There are 60 spots left, and he feels that there needs to be an expansion in the 
near future. Mr. Padgett identified challenges within the department and provided Council with an overview of the 
possibilities of using the Industrial Arts Building. He believes that it would take approximately $250K to get it usable for 
storage and create a blank slate upstairs.  Councilman Ogle asked how much it would cost to demolish the building, and 
it is estimated to be around $100,000.  Mr. Padgett feels that he does not need it for Public Works storage.  After a brief 
discussion, it was decided for Mr. Padgett to research past plans that have been proposed on the building and bring 
them back to Council.  Councilwoman Hildebran thanked Greg Padgett and Assistant Public Works Director Allen 
Hudson for their hard work.  
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COUNCIL COMMENTS Mayor Black thanked the staff for all their hard work on preparing for the budget retreat.  
 
ADJOURNMENT – Mayor Black adjourned the meeting at 4:20 p.m. 
 
The next meeting is a regularly scheduled meeting on Monday, April 12, 2021, 6:00 p.m., Valdese Town Hall. 
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____________________________               __________________________________ 
                  Town Clerk                                                                            Mayor 
 
jl 
 


